The Honorable Julia Patterson

April 2, 2008

Page 2

April 2, 2008

The Honorable Julia Patterson

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify a Memorandum of Agreement between the International Brotherhood of Teamsters Local 117 (Administrative Support Employees and Professional and Technical Employees) and King County covering the period of January 1, 2008, through December 31, 2008.  This agreement covers about 680 employees in the departments of Executive Services, Adult and Juvenile Detention, Public Health, Natural Resources and Parks, Development and Environmental Services, and Transportation.
This is a one-year agreement that covers two bargaining unit groups that previously had separate contracts.  The Administrative Support Employees unit covers four classification series; the classifications have a large number of incumbents who perform the indispensable work of processing documents and data, maintaining records and schedules, and the many other necessary administrative functions to support the work in five county departments.  The Professional and Technical Employees bargaining unit includes 34 classification series that cover a large number of different lines of work, from Accountant to Website Developer.

During the term of this one-year agreement the county and the Union will continue to negotiate for a successor agreement to cover both bargaining units, to be in effect on January 1, 2009.

The county and the Union believe both parties will benefit from a one-year continuation of the existing contract terms.  The contracts cover a large number of job classifications and county departments, which introduce many economic and policy ramifications into the bargaining process.  The negotiation teams will have more time to address those matters as they continue in the coming months to work out an agreement to be in effect in 2009.  During 2008 the county will continue its work on classification/compensation reviews of selected job classifications.  The parties may agree to changes in pay ranges as a result of the reviews, which may be in effect no earlier than January 1, 2008.  There are housekeeping changes to the wage addendum that reflect classification and pay changes made during the term of the agreement that expired December 31, 2007; in all other respects the terms of the prior agreements will remain in effect.

In the meantime, the employees will receive their 2008 cost-of-living increase, and the continuation of the accustomed contract terms will promote good labor-management relations in the departments.

The cost-of-living increase for 2008 follows the standard county settlement agreed to with other labor organizations.  Those increases are based on 90% of the increase in the All Cities CPI-W Index, September to September; provided, however, that the amount produced by application of the foregoing shall not be less than 2% nor greater than 6%.

The settlement reached is a product of good-faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

If you have questions, please contact Elizabeth Ford, Labor Relations Manager, at 

206-205-1566 at your convenience.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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